Fake Medicines Harm People Throughout Minnesota

SEIZURES

COUNTERFEIT PILLS MADE WITH FENTANYL CONTINUE THEIR DEADLY SPREAD

In just the first five weeks of 2021, police in **Faribault**, **Rochester**, and **Roseville** each reported two deaths from suspected counterfeit fentanyl pills. Over the course of 2020, there were deaths attributed to these deadly fake pills in **St. Cloud**, **Mankato**, **Coon Rapids**, **Ham Lake**, and **Anoka and Sherburne Counties**. The Minneapolis/St. Paul DEA office reported more pills seized in the first seven months of 2020 than in all of 2019.

February 2021, Rochester: Police seized 6,000 oxycodone pills during a traffic stop.



January 2021, Faribault: Two people suffered fatal overdoses after ingesting suspected fake pills.



December 2020, Rush City: Man indicted for allegedly selling counterfeit oxycodone pills that killed one in Ham Lake in May.



Fake medications have already hurt and killed too many people. Protect the people of Minnesota by protecting and strengthening the U.S. drug supply chain.

COUNTERFEIT MEDICINE IS NOT JUST SOLD ON STREET CORNERS

Although it is one of the most secure in the world, there have been breaks in the U.S.'s legitimate drug supply chain. Between 2012 and 2016, the U.S. Food and Drug Administration (FDA) sent over 3,000 warning letters to doctors and medical practices, including 21 in Minnesota, to stop **purchasing prescription drugs from**



 \sum

known black market wholesalers. Medications mentioned in these warning letters included drugs to treat cancer, osteoporosis, migraines, and more.

Individuals have also threatened the lives of fellow Minnesotans by illegally importing and selling counterfeit medications. Since 2013, three police raids at Hmong marketplaces in St. Paul have turned up an array of fake medications being sold. The FDA received reports of multiple people becoming ill from these products. In the most recent raid, police seized misbranded and counterfeit medications, drugs that require a prescription, and creams that contained mercury.





BASED ON REPORTED INVESTIGATIONS.

COUNTERFEIT PILLS CONTAINING FENTANYL

February 2021:	Police in Rochester and Roseville warned the public after two individuals in each town fatally overdosed on counterfeit pills containing fentanyl. ¹ Several days later, the Rochester Police Department reported seizing 6,000 pills during a traffic stop. ²
January 2021:	Police in Faribault found oxycodone pills they believed were counterfeits made with fentanyl when they responded to a report of two deceased individuals in a home. ^{3}
December 2020:	A Rush City man was indicted for third-degree murder after he allegedly sold fake oxycodone pills containing fentanyl that caused the May 2020 death of an individual in Ham Lake. ⁴
November 2020:	Authorities filed charges against a man from Coon Rapids who allegedly sold counterfeit oxycodone pills that caused one death and one overdose in May 2020. ⁵
October 2020:	Douglas County courts indicted an Esko resident for his alleged role in selling the counterfeit fentanyl pills that killed a St. Louis County, Wisconsin man in February. ⁶
October 2020:	Benton County District Court charged a St. Cloud man with third-degree murder for allegedly selling the counterfeit oxycodone pills made with fentanyl that caused a fatal overdose. ⁷
August 2020:	Officers with the Sherburne County Sheriff's Office linked the increase in overdoses to counterfeit OxyContin pills being sold in the area. ⁸
August 2020:	The U.S. Drug Enforcement Administration's Minneapolis/St. Paul office reported seizing 46,000 counterfeit fentanyl pills in the first seven months of the year. That amount is nearly four times the number of pills seized in all of 2019. ⁹
June 2020:	Blue Earth County District Court filed a case against a drug dealer suspected of selling the counterfeit fentanyl pill that killed a 23-year-old in Mankato on May 21, 2020. ¹⁰
May 2020:	The Anoka County Sheriff's Office warned the public about a series of fentanyl poisonings, four fatal, from counterfeit oxycodone pills believed to contain fentanyl. ¹¹
May 2020:	A federal grand jury indicted a Minneapolis man for allegedly manufacturing and selling counterfeit fentanyl pills. ¹²
January 2020:	Police in St. Paul reported 34 suspected overdoses over a seven-day period starting December 27, 2019. Police believed some of the individuals overdosed on counterfeit Xanax pills. ¹³
October 2019:	Authorities arraigned a St. Cloud man who allegedly provided a counterfeit oxycodone pill to a man who died of fentanyl poisoning in February 2019. ¹⁴
March 2019:	Minnesota's Department of Public Safety issued a public warning when a 38-year-old woman in Mankato died after taking a counterfeit oxycodone pill that contained fentanyl. ¹⁵ Police charged the man who allegedly sold her the pills the following month. ¹⁶
November 2018:	A man received probation for distributing counterfeit, fentanyl-laced oxycodone pills that he had purchased online. Three Northfield residents overdosed after taking those pills, but first responders were able to revive them. ¹⁷
March 2018:	A Chisago County man received an eight-year sentence after a jury convicted him of the third-degree murder of an 18-year-old who was fatally poisoned by a counterfeit oxycodone made with fentanyl in 2016. ¹⁸ His girlfriend and accomplice, who was convicted of third-degree unintentional aiding and abetting murder, received a 45-day county jail sentence and mandatory enrollment in a residential treatment program. ¹⁹
January 2018:	A man in Grand Forks, North Dakota received 65 months in jail for his role in a drug trafficking ring that sold counterfeit oxycodone made with fentanyl in northwest Minnesota and North Dakota. ²⁰
December 2017:	Sarah Doppler of Golden Valley faced a charge of third-degree murder for selling counterfeit pills to a man who died after taking them. Tests showed the pills contained fentanyl and U-47700. ²¹ After pleading guilty, Doppler received a sentence of one year in the Hennepin County workhouse. ²²



May 2017:	The U.S. District Court, District of Utah's indictment of Aaron Shamo showed that his fentanyl drug ring shipped counterfeit pills into Minnesota. ²³
August 2016:	Local officials warned about the dangers of counterfeit pills made with fentanyl after test results of pills found at Prince's home were released to the public. ²⁴
April 2016:	Prince Rogers Nelson was found dead in an elevator at Paisley Park. Testing showed hydrocodone pills seized after his death contained fentanyl. Prince weighed only 112 pounds at the time of his death and his autopsy showed such a high level of fentanyl that would have killed anyone. ²⁵ To date, no one has been charged in Nelson's death.
April 2016:	Authorities warned Minnesotans that fentanyl had arrived in the state. Police began investigating after a series of deaths the previous month. ²⁶

BLACK MARKET AND COUNTERFEIT CANCER DRUGS

May 2013:The FDA warned 780 medical practices, seven in Minnesota, to stop doing business with unlicensed drug seller Medical
Device King, which had sold 31 non-FDA approved medications, including counterfeit Avastin.27

MISBRANDED AND COUNTERFEIT BOTOX

- March 2016:The FDA warned 11 doctors and clinics in Minnesota and more than 1,200 nationwide to stop buying from Canadian
distributor TC Medical, which sold 22 different kinds of non-FDA approved medications, including counterfeit Botox.28
- July 2013: The FDA warned two doctors and medical practices in Minnesota to stop purchasing fraudulent versions of Botox sold by Online Botox Pharmacy, Onlinebotox.com, and Onlinebotox.²⁹
- **November 2012:** One Minnesota doctor was among the 350 nationwide that received warning letters indicating that they may have purchased counterfeit versions of Botox from Quality Specialty Products (QSP), a CanadaDrugs subsidiary.³⁰

OTHER DRUGSOctober 2018:Police seized misbranded and counterfeit drugs from vendors at a Hmong market in St. Paul.³¹May 2015:Minnesota Independent Cooperative Inc. (MIC) was indicted for selling almost \$400 million in prescription drugs from
illegal, unlicensed sources to wholesalers and pharmacies in 40 states. The indictment alleged that MIC employees
created phony invoices and purchase orders to hide the drugs' origins before selling them.³²March 2015:The Ramsey County Sheriff's Office seized counterfeit drugs for sale by vendors at the Hmongtown Marketplace in St.
Paul. Seven vendors at the same market were charged in 2013 with selling counterfeit drugs and syringes.³³October 2009:Two Twin Cities men were indicted for shipping more than 15,000 doses of counterfeit drugs to customers.³⁴ Each man
was sentenced to nine months in prison and ordered to pay a fine of more than \$21,750 in April 2010.³⁵



Footnotes

- Deana Weninger, "Minnesota Police Warn of Pills Laced with Fentanyl After 4 Die from Apparent Overdoses," Grand Forks Herald, February 7, 2021, <u>http://bit.ly/3baFkQD</u>.
- "RPD Recovers About 6,000 Pills Suspected to Be Laced with Fentanyl," *KTTC-TV*, February 10, 2021, <u>http://bit.ly/3qlPbt7</u>.
- 3. Gordy Kosfeld, "Faribault Police Investigating Fentanyl Overdose Deaths," *KDHL Radio*, January 11, 2021, <u>http://bit.ly/2XCM7vY</u>.
- Kim Hyatt, "Rush City Man Facing Third-degree Murder for Sale of Counterfeit Pills Laced with Fentanyl," *Star Tribune*, December 28, 2020, <u>http://strib.mn/3i8P8xB</u>.
- "Murder Charges Follow Fentanyl Death in Coon Rapids," ABC Newspapers, November 10, 2020, <u>http://bit.ly/3icnMX7</u>.
- Maria Lockwood, "Esko Man Charged for Drug-induced Homicide in Douglas County," Duluth News Tribune, October 28, 2020, <u>http://bit.ly/2KWYAYI</u>.
- "St. Cloud Man Charged with 3rd Degree Murder, Suspected in Drug-related Death," SC Times, October 5, 2020, <u>http://bit.ly/2NJB0zF</u>.
- 8. "Fake OxyContin Pills Containing Fentanyl Linked to Increase in Overdoses in Central Minnesota," *Fox9*, August 25, 2020, <u>http://bit.ly/3clrWLx</u>.
- 9. Josh Skluzacek, "DEA: Significant Increase in Counterfeit Pills in Minnesota," 5 EYEWITNESS NEWS, August 12, 2020, <u>http://bit.ly/3iROrsN</u>.
- Kristine Goodrich, "Suspected Dealer Charged with Murder in Overdose Death," The Free Press, June 16, 2020, <u>http://bit.ly/39pDk7g</u>.
- "Anoka County Sheriff's Office Investigates Series of Suspected Drug Overdoses," WCCO-TV, May 23, 2020, <u>http://cbsloc.al/2Mbim35</u>.
- 12. Libor Jany, "Minneapolis Man Indicted for Manufacturing, Selling Fentanyl Pills," *Star Tribune*, May 23, 2020, <u>http://strib.mn/3qYupj2</u>.
- Nina Moini, "St. Paul Police Report Sudden Spike in Overdoses over Holiday," Minnesota Public Radio News, January 3, 2020, <u>http://bit.ly/3oqQvce</u>.
- 14. Lee Voss, "St. Cloud Man Charged in Drug Overdose Death," AM 1240 WJON, October 21, 2019, <u>http://bit.ly/36mSE16</u>.
- "Law Enforcement Warns of Pill Containing Fentanyl," Minnesota Department of Public Safety, March 8, 2019, <u>http://bit.ly/2Vo0odU</u>.
- Kristine Goodrich, "Mankato Man Charged with Murder in Woman's Fentanyl Overdose," *Twin Cities Pioneer Press*, April 13, 2019, <u>http://bit.ly/31UlqU1</u>.
- Kristine Goodrich, "Supplier of Carfentanil That Caused Overdoses Sentenced to Probation," *The Free Press*, November 26, 2018, <u>http://bit.ly/2MsXRej</u>.
- Paul Walsh, "Teen Couple Charged in Chisago County With Murder in Overdose Death of 18-year-old," *Star Tribune*, February 21, 2017, <u>http://strib.mn/2Du1TAP</u>; "Menne Sentenced to 8 Years," *Chicago County Press*, March 9, 2018, <u>http://bit.ly/30WFnbq</u>.

- 19. "Family of Overdose Victim Asks Judge to Sentence Accomplice with Eye on Her Future," *Chisago County Press*, May 4, 2018, <u>http://bit.ly/2pXg7VQ</u>.
- 20. April Baumgarten, "Grand Forks Man Gets 65 Months for Dealing Fentanyl Pills," *Grand Forks Herald*, January 11, 2018, <u>http://bit.ly/2DL4rsl</u>.
- 21. "Golden Valley Woman Charged with Murder in Overdose Death," *KSTP-TV*, December 27, 2017, <u>http://bit.ly/36LccOu</u>.
- Corey Bork, "Golden Valley Woman Sentenced for Man's Overdose Death," CCX Media, March 6, 2019, <u>http://bit.ly/2Muvr3E</u>.
- Superseding Indictment, U.S. District Court, District of Utah, Central Division, Case No. 2:16-cr-00631-DAK, <u>http://bit.ly/2mGXekE</u>.
- Camille Williams, "Disturbing Trend: Counterfeit Fentanyl," Karel1.com, August 22, 2016, <u>http://karel1.tv/2mNEGPM</u>.
- 25. Stephen Montemayor, "Pills Seized from Paisley Park Contained Illicit Fentanyl, Same Drug That Killed Prince," *Star Tribune*, August 21, 2016, <u>http://strib.mn/2DgAgYI</u>.
- 26. Stephen Montemayor, "Officials Sound the Alarm Over Deadly Synthetic Fentanyl in Minnesota," Star Tribune, April 4, 2016, <u>http://bit.ly/3tpKTCR</u>.
- 27. "Historical Information: FDA Issues Letters to Doctors Who May Have Purchased Counterfeit or Unapproved Prescription Drugs, 2012–2014," U.S. Food and Drug Administration, last updated July 2, 2019, <u>http://bit.ly/2rkvR5s</u>.
- "FDA Issues Letters to Doctors Who May Have Purchased Counterfeit or Unapproved Prescription Drugs," U.S. Food and Drug Administration, last updated July 3, 2019, <u>http://bit.ly/2DqFh4c</u>.
- 29. "Historical Information: FDA Issues Letters to Doctors ...," http://bit.ly/2rkvR5s.
- 30. "Historical Information: FDA Issues Letters to Doctors ...," http://bit.ly/2rkvR5s.
- Mara H. Gottfried, "Citations at St. Paul's Hmong Village Market for Misbranded Medications," *Pioneer Press*, October 10, 2018, <u>http://bit.ly/35kwqw8</u>.
- 32. "Three California Men and Minnesota Corporation Indicted in Nationwide Prescription Drug Diversion Scheme," U.S. Department of Justice, May 7, 2015, <u>http://bit.ly/2BdmUKK</u>.
- 33. Jaime Delage, "Pills Allegedly Seized Again from St. Paul Hmong Market Busted in '13," Twin Cities Pioneer Press, April 4, 2016, <u>http://bit.ly/2rkt8Ji</u>.
- 34. "2 Indicted for Selling Counterfeit Drugs," MPR News, October 7, 2009, http://bit.ly/2DIOOu0.
- 35. Annual Report 2010, U.S. District Court, District of MInnesota, <u>http://bit.ly/2Nm22u4</u>.

